MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 


 COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY 
11TH DECEMBER 2014
PRESENT: Cllrs. Bunyan, Cook, Fletcher, Goodchild, Hazlewood, Hemsted, Holmes, macLachlan, Rook, Summers, Swann and Veitch. KCC & Borough Cllr. Sean Holden and Borough Cllrs.Tom Dawlings, Linda Hall and John Smith.
APOLOGIES: Cllrs. Bancroft, Fermor and Marley.  
The Chairman read out the following statement.

Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.
No interests were declared.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: 
159:
The Chairman, Cllr. F. Rook proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 13t.h   November be adopted as a true record. This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed.  Cllr. Veitch clarified that the thirty nine page documents mentioned on page 4 was the cost plan and not the business plan.  The Chairman then proposed that the Confidential Minute 158 be adopted as a true record.  Cllr. macLachlan had asked for an amendment – to delete the word “not” from the second paragraph; second line and this had been altered.  Cllr. Cook suggested a second change for consistency but this had not been requested.  Cllr. Rooks proposal was seconded by Cllr. Fletcher and agreed.

CHAIRMANS REPORT:

160:  The Chairman reported that he had been unable to attend the last Chairman’s meeting as he was already committed to attend the Environmental Management Committee which was held on the same evening.  The Notes of the Chairman’s meeting had been circulated to all Members.  
COMMUNITY CENTRE COMMITTEE:
161:  Cllr. Veitch referred to the report of the meeting held on the 25th November.  The Committee had gone through the Business Plan in great detail and she hoped that the revised version including all the appendices will be with her on Monday in readiness for the next meeting of the Committee. The Plan will be circulated to all Members before it is finalised.  She invited questions.  Cllr. Holmes referred to paragraph 2 on the second page – Public Works Loan Board – he was confused at the amount of money pledged by the Borough Council and why it falls considerably short of the amount of money from the sale of the council offices site. Cllr. Veitch stated that she had a verbal personal assurance from Cllr. Jukes that £400,000 would be forthcoming.

It is true that there is nothing in writing but for this to be forthcoming a formal request has to go through various committees.  David Candlin has been asked to start the procedure.  She understood that some of the £2.2m had gone into the paying off the loan from the Regeneration Company but she had not ever seen any of the figures.  Cllr. Holmes said that he was not ungrateful but if we had to approach the PWLB the amount we needed to borrow could be reduced if a larger sum of money could be pledged by the Borough.  

Cllr. Veitch informed Members that the consultation process is on the agenda for the meeting on Tuesday and all members are welcome to attend or put forward their views by e mail prior to the meeting.   Cllr. Swann had spoken to Terry Martin from KALC and they are the gateway to the PWLB and they are happy to provide help and advice on making an application which has to include a Business Plan, which of course we already have.  Cllr. Holmes stated that he was disappointed that the Borough Council used some of the £2.2m proceeds from the sale of the council offices site to devolve a loan with a private company.  Cllr. macLachlan asked did it mean that because we do not have a written agreement that the figure pledged cannot go into the Business Plan. Cllr. Summers asked whether other parishes had requested any monies from the pot from the sale of the council offices site.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that she was aware of a request from Hawkhurst. She then proposed adoption of the report.  This was seconded by Cllr. Hazlewood and agreed.
POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT:

162: Cllr. Swann referred to the report of the meeting held on the 13th November and invited questions.  No questions were raised.  He then proposed adoption of the report.  This was seconded by Cllr. Veitch and agreed. 
Cllr. Swann then referred to the report of the meeting held on the 9th December and mentioned that the accounts had been checked, the invoices had been looked at and the cheques signed.  A Section 137 application from the Royal British Legion had been agreed which helped to cover the cost of the Remembrance Day Service and Parade.  Five Year Plans for Policy & Resources and Economic & Community had been considered and the Budget for both Committees had been gone through in detail and agreed.  The precept for Policy & Resources was £199,500 with £40,000 for a community centre which included a £10,000 contribution towards the refurbishment of St. George’s Institute.  The overall precept is £288,100 which is an increase of £39,600.  Members had been given copies of all the budget sheets. In this current financial year there had been no monies set aside for a community centre and any funding had come out of the reserves.  In the next financial year the £40,000 had been put in the budget for a community centre but we had actually reduced our precept for the general running of the Council.  When discussing our Clerks salaries we use national scales from NALC and we make sure we are paying them the correct scales in accordance with their contracts however it is the policy of our Council that these are guidelines only – we are not bound by them.  He invited questions.
Cllr. macLachlan stated that he did not agree with the procedure i.e. that budget and precept is agreed by a committee and not by a resolution by Full Council.  Cllr. Swann suggested that enough consultation had already been undertaken in the parish regarding a community centre and no negative comments had been received following the recent front page article in the press and the Policy & Resources Committee were quite happy that parishioners would go along with a budget figure of £40,000 which relates to 32p per week on a band D property.

Cllr. Summers referred to the Parish Warden’s contract being extended by a further five years and asked whether it was in order to do this.  Cllr. Swann clarified that the Parish Warden was actually self-employed which Cllr. Summers was not aware of. Cllr. Summers was concerned whether if we were not happy with his services, could the contract be devolved.  Cllr. Rook confirmed that proper terms and conditions were agreed and written into any extension to his contract.  He reminded Members that Mr. Hatcher’s wealth of knowledge of the parish and particularly of the burial grounds could not be matched and even if we were to advertise it is unlikely that there would be a candidate suitable.  The Clerk confirmed that the last time we had advertised we had only had one reply and that was from Mr. Hatcher.  She had asked our auditors whether it was in order to extend Mr. Hatchers contract and they had confirmed that it was in order if we could show that it is “best value” and achieved the best result for the Council.

Cllr. Summers referred to the Clerks salaries and asked how much they were paid and how much the increase was.  The Clerk suggested that this was not something that should be discussed in an open meeting.  The Chairman agreed and suggested to Members that the Clerk would be happy to provide the information outside of the meeting.  Cllr. Swann confirmed to Cllr. Summers that the Clerks did indeed leave the room whilst their salaries were discussed.  
Cllr. Cook asked Cllr. Swann whether he was happy that there were the resources set aside in the Planning budget should Gladman go to Appeal on the Common Road site.  Cllr. Swann replied that, no he was not happy, but we had to be realistic.  Cllr. Rook agreed, stating that the Parish Council would not be able to afford barristers fees.  Cllr. Swann reminded Members that we did have reserves if we felt that they could be used to make a difference.  Cllr. Bunyan stated that Cllr. Swann had explained at the committee meeting that it was difficult to put funds aside “just in case” they were needed but it was minuted that we could use reserves if necessary and claw back monies in a future budget.  

Cllr. Swann stated that at the last Community Centre Committee it was agreed that if we do go to the PWLB that we had to go out to public consultation on a loan.  By putting £40,000 in the budget this year it would then be included year on year and if we were to borrow £1m the interest was likely to be about £40,000 and therefore this amount would be covered.  He reminded Members that if they agree to adoption of the report they then agree to the overall budget.  He then proposed adoption of the report of the meeting held on the 9th December.  This was seconded by Cllr. Holmes and agreed with Cllr. macLachlan abstaining.  

Cllr. Bunyan thanked Cllr. Swann for all his hard work on preparing the budgets.  This was reiterated by all Members.  Cllr. macLachlan suggested that justification should be put out to parishioners in some way.  Cllr. Swann stated that a full breakdown is given at the Annual Meeting and Report.  

PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT:

163: Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the meeting held on the 2nd December and invited questions. She confirmed to Cllr. Swann that the application for the Hospice in the Weald was actually an extension of time for the Cranbrook Engineering redevelopment.  Cllr. Swann queried whether the application for the Rifle Range application should be called in by Borough Members.  A discussion took place with the Borough Members present and it was agreed that at this stage it might be better to monitor the situation before calling it into the Borough Planning Committee. 
Cllr. macLachlan informed Members that a decision had now been issued on the Gladman site, which was a refusal.  Cllr. John Smith stated that the deadline for any appeal would be the 30th December.

Responding to a query from Cllr. Holmes, Cllr. Bunyan confirmed that the application for Great Swifts was the property formally known as Oak Hill Manor.  The new owners had reverted back to the original name.
With regard to the Golford Rifle Range, Cllr. Bunyan confirmed to Cllr. Hazlewood that there was no other permitted use other than reverting back to a rifle club, there is no light industrial use.  He also asked whether the Borough Planning Department had improved.  Cllr. Linda Hall stated that they were in the process of merging.  Cllr. Sean Holden stated that they had recently been awarded £563,000 by Central Government to help the process so hopefully there will be some improvements.  Cllr. Bunyan stated that it now takes six weeks to two months to have an application registered.  Prior to the merge it used to take two days.  Cllr. Hall stated that it was now a bigger organisation and therefore would take longer.  

BURIAL GROUNDS COMMITTEE REPORT:

164: Cllr. Hemsted stated that there had been no recent meeting.  He was still awaiting a meeting with the contractor regarding the fence at Golford Cemetery which was not likely to be until after Christmas.
Cllr. Bunyan informed Members that the heat recovery system at Angley Cottage had now been repaired and the tree which was leaning near the Cottage and onto the pavement had been removed by the neighbouring owners.  

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
165: Cllr. Veitch referred to the report of the meeting held on the 25th November.    The play equipment at Sissinghurst was on the agenda and Members had a very useful discussion with two Sissinghurst residents who had attended.  She invited questions.  Cllr. Holmes mentioned 25/14 (d) and he confirmed to Cllr. Swann that the hedge had not been removed.  Cllr. Veitch mentioned 26 (d) and informed Members that Dan Docker – Tree Officer had given authority for us to continue carrying out regular maintenance on the surrounding trees and hedges in the Tanyard Car Park.  Any tree felling would need Conservation Area Consent.  She then proposed adoption of the report; this was seconded by Cllr. Fletcher and agreed.
CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

166:  Cllr. Swann referred to the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 26th November and invited questions.  Cllr. Holmes enquired what the Parish Council had done to safeguard The Crown Public House as mentioned under 1(g).  Cllr. Swann stated that the Parish Warden had boarded up the back door to make the property secure.  Cllr. Hazlewood mentioned that the Crown got a regular mention but what is happening with The Windmill.  The Clerk suggested that Enterprise owned The Crown but The Windmill appeared to be privately owned.  Cllr. Holmes agreed, stating that he believed it was owned by a consortium.  Cllr. macLachlan suggested that the paragraph mentioning an application on Sissinghurst Church actually should relate to the former Sissinghurst Primary School.  He was concerned that CCAAC had not commented on the second set of plans for the scheme.  
Cllr. Swann stated that ideas would be welcome from the Parish Council with regard to uses for the Providence Chapel.
A discussion took place and it was generally agreed that we had given many hours to the problem of what to do with the Chapel and it was time for the Borough Council to take some action.  Cllr. Hall reminded Members that a very expensive survey had been undertaken with suggested options.  Cllr. Fletcher stated that it should also be remembered that there is no access to the Chapel – it is only permitted to park one car on a Sunday morning.  
Cllr. Swann informed Members that CCAAC are working on a list of properties which may not be listed but have a heritage value.  

KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

167:   Cllr. Fletcher had nothing to report.  Cllr. macLachlan mentioned the final paragraph of the Notes from the Chairman’s Report and the lack of expertise of members of the Borough Planning Committee on rural issues which was being discussed by KALC.
ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

168:  Cllr. macLachlan informed Members that at AGM held in Lenham, Sissinghurst Village Shop was on the list for Rural Retailer of the Year. They did not win but got a highly commended and their Certificate is on display in Shop.  Horsmonden got a prize, their shop is amazing.  
CLERKS REPORT:


169:  The Clerk read out a press release relating to the retention of the Kent County Council Community Wardens which had been sent to us by Cllr. Holden.  She then read out the decision recorded on the Cabinet Minutes of the 4th December relating to our Business Case for taking over the land in Carriers Road.  The Borough had agreed to continue talking to us about the possibility of leasing the land to the Parish Council.  The Clerk informed Members that she had received confirmation that the Parish Council had been given Foundation Award level for one year until January 2016 to be able to retain the Quality Status until such a time as we can go forward under the new scheme for Quality Gold Status.  
CORRESPONDENCE:


170:  There was no correspondence to report.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:

171:  Cllr. Rook reminded Members that Cranbrook Extravaganza was this Saturday.
172:  Cllr. Hazlewood thanked the Parish Council on behalf of the Royal British Legion for the Section 137 grant. 
173:  Cllr. Cook informed Members that Revd. Richard Williams had resigned and his last service is at the end of January although he will remain in The Vicarage until his son had taken his exams.
174:  Cllr. Holmes reported that he had received a letter from a parishioner regarding the Arriva No. 5 bus service.  He would be discussing the complaints with the Arriva Operations Manager.  With regard to the Arriva No.5 Sunday service, this is due for retendering in April next year and it is important for people to make full use of this service.  It was reinstated at the request of former KCC Cllr. Roger Manning who had partly covered the cost with his Members fund.
175:
Cllr. Swann made Members aware of the Concert by the Choral Society on the 20th December in St. Dunstan’s at 6.30 pm.  Cllr. Summers clarified that it was a free concern with a collection being taken which Cllr. Swann confirmed would be to assist further repair work in the Church.  Cllr. Rook commended the recent Choral Society concert which was excellent.  
176:  Cllr. Summers commended the initiative of the Clerk in speaking to Nita Chandler to resurrect the Christmas Shop Window Competition; they had even found a cup which will be given to the winner.  He had mentioned the amazing display in Maisie K to the Clerk and how he had hoped that there would be a competition.  In the community spirit of Christmas he was delighted with the initiative of the owners of Apicius who had decided to invite 10 elderly people to the restaurant for a free Christmas lunch.
177:
Cllr. Holden informed Members that the meeting with the Police Commissioner and Helen Grant MP to discuss speeding in the rural areas has been scheduled for the 12th February at 10 am at the Police Headquarters and he hoped that the Parish Chairmen would be able to attend as well as the Borough Councillors.  Hawkhurst Speedwatch is getting demoralised; there is one machine that is approved for prosecutions.  There is a mobile unit which visits Sandhurst but this is not moved up the road to Hawkhurst or Cranbrook.  Cllr. Bunyan made Cllr. Holden aware of a recent accident near the large supermarket; she thought that probably speed may have been a factor.
With regard to the Wilsley Green realignment he stated that he had met with Ian Tester and discussed his suggestions which were either singularly dangerous or extremely expensive.  Mr. Tester did agree that the priority did need to change.  Cllr. Rook informed Members that most people who responded to Mr. Testers online actually complained about the cars parked on the roadside.  Cllr. Holden reminded Members that residents only had to walk approximately 15 yards south for alternative parking.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Summers, he clarified that a formal consultation had taken place with residents.  Cllr. Swann enquired whether the speed restriction will go right through to the roundabout and Cllr. Holden confirmed that it would.  Cllr. Summers stated that residents had concerns on how this realignment would affect Quaker Lane.  Cllr. Holden confirmed that this would be monitored.  
Cllr. Holden stated that Kent County Council had acted in accordance with the results of a consultation with regard to the Community Wardens and they had been retained.  He had been told that at Hawkhurst it was felt that the presence of a Warden had meant a considerable drop in rural crime.  Cllr. Swann had not seen a consultation and stated that he thought the Wardens were a waste of money.  Cllr. Rook reminded Members that the Clerk had e mailed the consultation round to everyone.  

Cllr. Holden informed Members that at a meeting last evening at the Borough Council he had abstained on the issue of the Site Allocations.  He felt that there should be a more organic method of development i.e. small sites rather than large sites being identified.  

178:
Cllr. Hall referred back to the November Parish Council Minutes and to the comments from Cllr. Tom Dawlings regarding the civic amenity vehicle.  It has only been agreed to retain the vehicle for a limited period.  She drew Member’s attention to an anomaly in the amount of visits the vehicle makes to different towns and villages.  

She urged the Parish Council to raise this at the Chairmen’s Meetings.  The Borough is looking to make savings on this service year on year.  The onus is on the parishes to come up with some ideas.  Cllr. Bunyan made the suggestion that if you live within ten miles of a tip that you did not need the civic amenity vehicle; indeed it was because the tip was closed at Flishinghurst that the rural areas were given the option of the vehicle.  Cllr. Cook disagreed, stating that not everyone has a car.  Cllr. Swann suggested that the time slots could be looked at, quite often there are not any visitors to the lorry in the last hour, most people visit at the beginning of the session.  Cllr. Rook informed Members that he had fought hard to retain the vehicle but there were some parishes who were prepared to pay.
Cllr. Hall referred to the Site Allocations and she had also abstained.  She did not support 400 houses in Cranbrook.  There is no infrastructure.  She confirmed to Cllr. Rook that she was referring to roads and railways.  Cllr. Rook stated that there were availability in our schools, Cllr. Hall stated that there was no capacity in our local hospitals – recently the A & E was shut as they could not take any more patients.  Cllr. Cook stated that the doctor’s surgeries were already hard pressed.  Cllr. Hazlewood agreed with Cllr. Halls comment on the hospitals.  

179:
Cllr. Tom Dawlings referred to the Site Allocations and stated that he had voted for the consultation to go ahead.  He was not wildly in favour of development in the AONB but the consultation will gauge people’s views.  He did however support Neighbourhood and Parish Plans; they focus where people want or do not want development.  He is aware that the Officers at the Borough are not supporting Neighbourhood Plans but Cllr. Jukes does think they are a good idea.  He thought it important that the Parish Council should start thinking about producing a Plan.  
A discussion took place on why parishes had not been supported in the past by the Borough and the Clerk asked the Borough Councillors present how parishes could go ahead with a Plan if their Officers would not support or be prepared to help.  Cllr. Smith suggested that the Officers will have to be told that they have to help and come on board.  Cllr. Hall stated that a Neighbourhood Plan will not be able to reduce the number of housing allocations but will be able to have the freedom of choice.  Cllr. Swann made the suggestion that parishioners may well come on board if they felt it would have a positive effect on their community.  Cllr. Smith stated that this is what Sissinghurst residents think and there is already some expertise within the community i.e. people like Peter Mellor.  Cllr. Rook mentioned that Tenterden had already gone down this route and were lucky to have an expert within the community.  They spent quite a considerable sum on a very impressive plan but this failed at the first hurdle.  It is not easy.

180:
Cllr. John Smith stated that he had also voted on the Site Allocations and he agreed with the consultation.  

He informed Members that Golding Homes will shortly confirm offers on the new houses in Common Road and then carry out verification.

He stated that the Christmas lights were fantastic in Sissinghurst and Cranbrook is looking good this year.  

181:
Cllr. Swann queried the comment made by Cllr. Hall who had stated that there were 400 new homes for Cranbrook, he thought it more like 300. 

A discussion took place and there was some disagreement between the Borough Members of exactly how many homes are likely.  There is still some discussion at Central Government and comments made by the Committee for the Protection of Rural England on housing numbers.  Cllr. macLachlan stated that Eric Pickles MP was more likely to decline developments where there is a Neighbourhood Plan in place or being produced.  Cllr. Holden confirmed that Greg Clarke MP also had stated that the best protection is a Neighbourhood Plan.  Cllr. Rook asked Members if they would like Neighbourhood Plans as an agenda item for the next meeting. 
The Chairman closed the meeting and wished everyone a Happy Christmas and Prosperous New Year.
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